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Register Now

   AAPHP plans two days of activities (Nov. 11 4:30 PM to 8:30 PM and November 12 1PM to 5PM ) in conjunction with  APHA’s Annual Meeting in Boston, MA.  See Page 11 for details and a registration form. 

   We also plan an all-day meeting in Miami on Thursday, February 22, 2001, just before the ACPM’s “Preventive Medicine 2001” conference.  Plan to be there!



 

President’s Message

Dave Cundiff, MD, MPH

   Thank you – to all AAPHP members -- for giving me the opportunity to serve as your President during 2000-2002.  Ours is the only specialty society which primarily addresses U.S. national public health policy, and which represents all U.S. public health physicians.  AAPHP’s work is vitally important! I’ll do my best to help AAPHP members succeed together, and to help AAPHP grow during my term.

   I’d like to single out our last President, Doug Mack, MD, MPH, for special thanks.  Doug worked hard to adapt AAPHP’s business plan to a changing environment.  He supported AAPHP’s transition to modern communications technologies.  He maintained our focus on sound public health policy.  Finally, Doug has left our membership roster and financial accounts in their strongest position yet.  Well done, Doug!

   This Bulletin outlines several aspects of AAPHP’s recent service on your behalf.  Public Health’s AMA delegation is stronger and more effective each year.  Our tobacco policy efforts focus on holding the U.S. tobacco industry – the agent and vector of the 20th century tobacco epidemic – responsible for its deliberate and lethal behavior.  We have undertaken to analyze, and we work to correct, the sorry state of the Public Health Physician job market.  In each of these areas, we are building on recent successes and strengths.

   Our fall 1999 retreat produced a new, four-part statement of AAPHP’s mission, which was formally adopted at the spring 2000 General Membership Meeting.  We’re now examining all AAPHP activities to see how well they support this mission:

1) Promote the public’s health;

2) Represent Public Health physicians;

3) Educate the nation on the role and importance of the Public Health physician’s knowledge and skills in practicing population medicine; and

4) Foster communication, education, and scholarship in Public Health.
   Each AAPHP member has the opportunity to contribute to these achievements, and to help the organization grow.  Please contact me – or any member of the Board of Trustees – with your concerns, or to volunteer in an area of special interest.

   Join us!  With your help, and that of other contributing members, we will succeed.  Thank you for your support! 
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MEMBER INFO ON THE WEB

   Have you visited our Web site yet?  There’s a lot of information at www.aaphp.org for the public, but we have a special section for paid AAPHP members too.  The password for the members only section of the AAPHP web site is ID: "member" and the password is "mypage".  These are good for a limited time.  In the future all paid members will receive their own passwords.

DUES AND MEMBERSHIPS:

   The dues for 2000 dues were $33 for AMA/AOA members,  $75 for nonmembers and $20.00 for Residents/Students and Retired Physicians.  You are recorded as having  «M_2000_PAID»                  your year 2000 dues.  If you have not paid your dues, use the registration form on page 11. 

   The dues for 2001 were voted on at our March meeting and will be $60.00 for active physicians and $30.00 for Residents/Students, Retired Physicians, and other physicians with reduced incomes. 

   Page 12 has a copy of a New Membership Form that you can copy and pass on to individuals who might be interested in joining. 

Job Market Update

Joel L. Nitzkin, MD, MPH, DPA

   AAPHP began its job market initiative in 1996, in response to the perception that public health and preventive medicine (PM) training and credentials were of little or no value to a public health physician seeking a public health or PM-related job.

   After several years of preliminary exploration of this issue, with extensive literature review and expert consultation, AAPHP conducted two surveys. The first survey reviewed about 18,500 job advertisements in recent issues of four medical journals. The second surveyed more than 100 physician registrants at the Prevention 99 meeting.  Both surveys are scheduled for publication in the January 2001 American Journal of Preventive Medicine.

   Of the advertisements reviewed in the four medical journals, 1,427 (7.7%) met AAPHP screening criteria as PM-related jobs.  Only one of the 1,427 (a managed care job in the Northeast) required or preferred PM Board Certification. Results were consistent across market sectors (federal, state/local, academic, healthcare delivery, etc) and across job roles (clinical, administration, direct service, research, etc.). This confirmed our impression that public health and PM training and credentials are of little or no value when competing for the vast majority of PM-related jobs.

   The survey, of physician registrants at the Prevention '99 meeting revealed that 55% felt that their PM training was of major importance in securing their current employment, and that only 18.5% of these secured their employment by responding to an advertisement.  It appears that there is a small segment of the population-medicine job market that does value PM training.  Those who are currently employed within that segment of the job market may not realize the extent to which public health and PM training and credentials are unrecognized or undervalued in other settings. 

   AAPHP sponsored a “Job Market” session at the Prevention 2000 meeting, in Atlanta. This was the fourth job market session – with the other three having taken place at Prevention 1997, 1998 and 1999. At the Prevention 2000 session, Hugh Tilson, George Isham, and Andy Dannenberg presented their views of the current status of the field.  In lively presentations – and in the extended discussions that followed –

panelists and audience members reaffirmed both the value of PM training in addressing population health issues, and the fact that PM training and credentials are of little or no value when seeking a PM-related job. This panel discussion enhanced our understanding of the dynamics by which this job market problem persists.

   It seems clear that this gap between the substantive value of PM training and the lack of value of PM credentials in the job market is due to stereotyping of public health and PM physicians, by both clinical physicians and potential non-physician employers (such as city managers and hospital administrators). 

Our current perception of this stereotyping is as follows:

   First, non-clinical preventive and administrative activities are not recognized as the definitive practice of the specialty of preventive medicine -- even when such work must effectively utilize extensive medical knowledge and PM specialty training if desired outcomes are to be secured.

   Second, non-physician administrators perceive physicians as administratively inept and financially insensitive.  Because of this stereotype, many will not consider hiring a physician into a high-level administrative position other than that of a medical director to serve as liaison with the panel of clinical physicians who see patients on behalf of the medical center or insurance plan. 

   Third, it is commonly perceived that a physician who seeks an administrative job may be doing so because he or she may have failed as a clinician – and is somehow less than a “real doctor.”  

   PM as a specialty is so poorly recognized in the medical school environment that in 1995, the Preventive Medicine Forum felt the need to recommend that such departments carry the name “Preventive Medicine” and require that the departmental chairs and key faculty be board certified in the specialty of PM. It is hard to imagine a clinical specialty having to issue such recommendations. 

   Many, if not most, PM residents must earn their way through residency training doing clinical work with little or no relevance to PM.  This often reflects medical centers' failure to recognize disease management, infection control, quality assurance, and related activities as PM-related – or as work that could benefit from specialized physician leadership.

   PM training is of substantial value to a wide range of jobs in clinical, administrative, technical, and research settings. Unfortunately, PM as a specialty has shied away from formal or informal sub-specialization within the broad and somewhat artificial category of “Public Health and General Preventive Medicine.”  The Preventive Medicine community has not yet clearly listed specific jobs for which PM training would be of value. This, in turn, has created the situation in which the advertisements for most PM-related jobs fail to state either a preference or a requirement for PM training.


The lack of specification of a requirement or preference for PM training means that physicians with such training have no competitive advantage for the job, when competing against physicians without such training. 


If one then adds the negative stereotypes noted above, identifying oneself as a public health or PM physician may actually put one at a competitive disadvantage.

   Yet another issue is the fact that current MPH and PM residency programs usually do not offer the classroom training or professional experience needed to deal with many of the policy, decision-support, management and other non-clinical issues that PM physicians should be able to address.  This will require some changes and additions to the current list of  “competencies” for PM physicians seeking high-level administrative positions in both public and private sectors.

   On the basis of all of the above, AAPHP feels that more than a simple "marketing" program will be required to address the under-valuing of Public Health and Preventive Medicine credentials in the job market.  In order for PM credentials to be properly valued in the marketplace, significant changes must occur inside and outside our specialty.  

   As we approach the upcoming APHA meeting (in November), and the Preventive Medicine 2001 meeting (in February), we anticipate that action related to future employment of PM physicians will proceed along three separate parallel tracks, as follows:

1.
Career development – marketing of PM physicians to employers in the marketplace. This will involve putting our best foot forward in support of PM physicians currently seeking employment.

2.
Workforce development – a largely statistical exercise relating to the needs for different categories of public health professionals in state and local health departments, with primary focus on supplemental training for persons already employed in leadership positions.

3.
Job Market Initiative – action by AAPHP, ACPM and other organizations representing PM physicians to address the issues noted in this article, with the goal of dramatically expanding the number and quality of job offerings for public health and PM physicians.

   On a closely related matter, AAPHP has submitted a grant application to CDC to deal with public health infrastructure issues. This is described in a separate article in this newsletter.

AMA Delegate's Report on Death Penalty Resolution From June 2000 Meeting

Jonathan Weisbuch, MD, MPH

   At the AMA’s Annual Meeting in June 2000, our American Association of Public Health Physicians (AAPHP) achieved an important breakthrough in AMA policy.  We submitted a resolution asking the AMA to support Illinois Governor Ryan's moratorium and to encourage all other governors to institute moratoria in their states until issues of DNA testing, poor legal counsel, and the execution of innocent defendants could be resolved.  Our resolution was not approved; but the AMA House of Delegates approved a substitute resolution recommending that capital defendants should be provided all appropriate legal and forensic services.  This is a small step in the right direction.

   Members of the Reference Committee on Constitution and Bylaws claimed that the death penalty was not a medical concern, but rather a legal issue.  I disagree.  The capital punishment process involves medicine and medical practitioners from the start to the finish of the process.

   A homicide case can only be initiated when a coroner, forensic pathologist, or medical examiner determines that the cause of death is by homicide.  The finding of homicide – and the subsequent investigation – are at the heart of the capital trial.  If the standards for the investigation are not high, an innocent person may be unfairly accused, or even killed. 

   The last word in capital punishment is provided by the physician on death row who signs the death certificate of the one executed.  Throughout the intervening process, physicians often play critical roles.

   The medical examiner evidence is presented in the first phase of the capital process, that which determines guilt or innocence.  During this phase other evidence from physicians may also be provided either on the side of the prosecution or the defense.  Medical defense testimony can often exonerate an innocent man, but if the defense provides none, or fails to cross-examine the prosecution witness with skill, inadequate medical testimony may go unchallenged.  The medical profession should establish standards for medical testimony to assure that no harm is done to innocent defendants. 

   The second phase of the capital process is the sentencing trial, a separate action once guilt is determined to determine if execution is warranted.  Medical testimony in this phase is very important since previous medical history, insanity, other mental illnesses or retardation may all be reasons for the mitigation of the sentence.  An individual with a history of abuse will often require medical testimony.

   Columbia University’s Dr. Leibman recently published a study in which he examined the reasons why 68% of capital cases are overturned at a higher level.  Many of these reversals were due to inadequate legal defense, often around medical issues.  Medicine should establish some standards for the nature of the medical presentations that are provided in capital cases regardless of the quality of the prosecution or the defense.  Standards of medical ethics, competence, and thoroughness are required in a capital-case courtroom just as much as any other life-and-death setting.

   The third phase of the capital process, the appeals process, is handled almost completely by attorneys, but physicians may still be needed to review information presented at trial, or to determine the medical competency of the inmate.  This latter aspect can be critical since most states will not execute an individual who has a disease that limits his understanding of his fate.

   The fourth aspect of the capital process is the long waiting time for the inmate on death row.  During this period he or she is under the medical supervision of correctional health personnel.  These professionals are obligated to do everything for the inmate, medically, that he or she might be able to receive as a free person.  No medical care may be denied the inmate.  However, if the individual suffers a psychiatric illness that might render him ineligible for execution, the ethics of the AMA states that no curative psychiatric therapy should be provided unless commutation is available.  This situation places desmotologists (prison health professionals) in a quandary:  the employer wants the inmate made healthy so that he or she may be killed; and medical ethics stipulate that it is unethical to provide a service that will ultimately result in the death of the individual.  What a choice!

   The final phase, the execution (by lethal injection in most states), must be provided under some form of medical oversight.  Again, the AMA code of ethics forbids the participation of a licensed physician, but someone must calculate the dose, or teach the one who does.  Someone must put in the venous line, or teach the one who does.  And someone must monitor the heart of the patient (the executed) while he or she is succumbing to the lethiate, or teach the one who does.  At the end of this little charade, the county coroner or medical examiner may pronounce the inmate dead.  Without appropriate medical and legal standards, the whole process may end where it began -- with another senseless homicide.

   Physicians are engaged in every phase of the capital process.  We cannot escape responsibility by declaring this to be a “legal matter,” as if our profession were not involved.  Medicine must recognize its role, and must live up to its obligations and ethics.  Soon we will.

Tobacco Update

Joel Nitzkin, MD, MPH, DPA

   The tobacco industry never fails to take advantage of any opportunity to push their agenda, reduce their risks, or undercut the standing of those who oppose them.  Big U.S. tobacco companies have virtually unlimited sums of money to buy influence and control. They have long used this money to buy influence in Congress.  They now purchase influence at the state level with direct contributions as well as tobacco industry funding from the Master Settlement Agreement (MSA).  State legislators are becoming increasingly dependent on MSA funds, which the tobacco industry can literally turn on and off at will.

   The tobacco industry has not changed its goals, its objectives or its proclivity to lie to Congress, the courts and the American people since the master settlement agreement or the Engle trial (the massive class action lawsuit in Florida).  Big Tobacco has only changed its tactics in response to changing environmental circumstances.  Its goal is still to maximize profits every way it can, and to do everything in its power to continue to attract and addict children to its products – by continuing to present tobacco products as “forbidden fruit” and a rite of passage from childhood to adulthood.

   Examples of recent lies include their cries of potential bankruptcy from the Engle trial (even though Florida law specifically prohibits punitive damage awards that can be shown to bankrupt a civil defendant) and their deceptive claim that they are now dedicated to reducing sales to minors.  One of their favorite and most successful tactics is to influence the content and presentation of anti-tobacco messages, especially as they relate to children and youth – so they appear anti-tobacco to adults, and have the opposite effect on children.

   We would prefer to deal with the continuing pandemic of tobacco-related illness and death in a positive health-promotion mode.  However, we need to keep in mind that the root cause of this pandemic is the behavior of the American tobacco companies – whom we must vigorously and skillfully oppose if progress is to be made.

   This spring, AAPHP took such actions with respect to both Federal and private litigation.

   Section 109 of the FFY95 Commerce-Justice-State appropriations bill allows the federal Department of Justice (DOJ), when suing on behalf of injured federal agencies, to tap the agencies’ funds for the costs of pursuing the litigation.   This helps to “level the playing field” between Big Tobacco’s big legal budgets and the much smaller internal DOJ resources that would otherwise be available for such lawsuits.  Since early April 2000, Republican leaders in Congress have been attempting to repeal this provision – thus making it impossible for DOJ to pursue the tobacco-related litigation.  In mid-May we expressed our support for the Hollings-Durbin amendment to the Agriculture Appropriations bill to restore Section 109.  Final action on this item is still pending.

   Another congressional matter is S.353 – the Interstate Class Action Jurisdiction Act, sponsored by Senators Grassley (R-IA) and Kohl (D-WI).  This bill, which we oppose, would give corporate defendants in class action suits the unilateral ability to move the suits from state jurisdiction to the federal courts, thus effectively killing them.

   Securitization of the MSA in each of the states has been discussed, but without much action. Securitization means selling the future revenues of the Master Settlement Agreement for a fixed sum of money. While this may result in less revenue for the states, it would free the states from the policy control of the tobacco industry that now has the power to turn the flow of funds on and off at will. Not much seems to be happening on this issue at this time, partly due to uncertainty about the appeals of the Engle trial in Florida. On behalf of AAPHP, I (JLN) feel securitization should be pushed as a public health issue to free our tobacco-control programming from tobacco-industry restrictions that go far beyond the restrictions written into the Master Settlement Agreement. 

   Another related issue, still in process, relates to use of MSA funding to support tobacco control programming.  In most states, public health is clearly losing this battle.

   An issue currently in the background, but sure to become prominent over the next three to five years, is the issue of gray-market, and possible internet sales of cigarettes. This is a tobacco-industry sponsored variant on the theme of cigarette smuggling. The term “gray market” refers to the diversion of cigarettes ostensibly manufactured for sale in low-tax markets being diverted to higher-tax markets without payment of appropriate national and/or state taxes.  This will be one of the tobacco industry’s tactics for opposing and undercutting the needed raises in tobacco taxes, as well as for reducing their obligation under the MSA (since MSA assessments are based on tobacco tax revenues).  It also provides a false picture of progress in tobacco control.  The industry has already learned that if this practice is kept “quiet” it can be enlarged slowly without a high probability of detection.

   AAPHP will continue to monitor tobacco policy developments and take appropriate action to protect public health.

AAPHP Applies for Grant: Public Health Infrastructure & Healthy People Objectives  

   In response to the Request For Applications (RFA) 00051 from the CDC’s Public Health Practice Program Office (PHPPO), AAPHP has applied for a substantial federal grant.

   The Principal Investigator will be Joel L. Nitzkin, MD, MPH, DPA.  We proposed a three-phase research project intended to address the legal, policy and infrastructure-related factors contributing to state and local health department achievement of the Year 2000 and Year 2010 Objectives for the Nation.

   If funded, Phase I (12 months) will consist of qualitative research to standardize terminology, develop a numeric scale for independent and dependent variables, refine our conceptual model, and prepare the survey instruments to be used in Phase II.

   Phase II (6 months) will consist of three simultaneous nationwide

Surveys - one each of state health departments, local health departments, and selected other organizations.  

   Phase III (18 months) will be a prospective case-control study, demonstrating the feasibility of modification of these legal, policy and infrastructure factors.  We expect to document how these outcome-based policy modifications can enhance the health department’s pursuit of community health objectives.

   For more information, contact Dr. Nitzkin (jln-md@mindspring.com).

 AAPHP General Meeting March 23, 2000 - Minutes

Attendance: 

   In Person:  Mary Ellen Bradshaw, Kim Buttery, Jacqueline Christman, Dave Cundiff, Virginia Dato, Shri Deep, Tisha Dowe, Bill Elsea, Ann Fingar, Bill Keck, Doug Mack, Joel Nitzkin, John Poundstone, Peter Rumm, Liz Safran, Marc Safran, Jonathan Weisbuch, and Jim Zarinczuk.

   By telephone, for portions of the meeting:  Carl Brumback, Arvind Goyal, Alfio Rausa, and Marcel Salive.

   President Doug Mack called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. in Atlanta, GA.  All those in attendance introduced themselves. 

   Dr. Mack gave the president's report, thanking everyone for their hard work over the last 2 years.  He plans to maintain an active role in the organization now that his term of office is ending.

   Dr. Bradshaw gave the vice president's report.  She discussed the many accomplishments in the areas of bylaws, membership and program planning.  Dr. Bradshaw was nominated to the AMA Governing Committee of the AMA Women Physicians Congress, and will be representing AAPHP at the April Department of Defense Conference on Weapons of Mass Destruction (i.e. bioterrorism) in Arlington, VA.

   Dr. Dato gave the secretary’s report.  She reported that we had a total of 201 paid members as of the end of 1999 and 79 paid to date for 2000.  Dr. Dato also discussed our transition to a virtual organization.  One additional piece was missing- the ability to join the organization via the Internet.  Dr. Dato described a service called http://www.paybycheck.com, which allows individuals to issue paychecks over the Internet.  A healthy discussion occurred. The basic issues discussed were the need to balance increased access and communication with the possibilities for breaking of confidentiality and liability.  The consensus was that an intermediate page would be placed on the web site, explaining that paybycheck is a separate company and giving members other information they might need before using the service.

   Just prior to the Treasurer's report, Joel Nitzkin gave John Poundstone and AAPHP a $50.00 check, which Joel received, from writing a history of AAPHP for an encyclopedia.

   Dr. Poundstone gave the treasurer’s report.  He reported that our definite expenses are mostly limited to our usual core expenses:  Dues in other organizations $730, Web $1433, Newsletter $900, Telephone Conference Calls $120, Mailbox $262, for a total of 3445.  Then there are other expenses that we may or may not incur.  These are conferences in expensive cities, which can cost us up to $2000 per year.  Since January 1, 2000 we have received $500.00 in dues, but many of the 2000 renewals were sent in 1999.   We have $22,000 in the bank.  A motion was made to accept the treasurer’s report. The motion carried unanimously.

   We considered our 2000 dues levels. In the past we have received a credit toward the money we owed the AMA.  In the future we will have to demonstrate that 90% of our members are AMA members in order to receive that credit of $42.00 per AMA members.  (This should not be confused with the 50% needed to maintain our status as a specialty society.)  AMA’s audit of our 1998 and 1999 membership showed that 72% of our members were also AMA members. After some discussion, there was consensus that we should not expect to get money from the AMA for 2001 and that we should base our dues accordingly. The consensus was that we would work with the AMA, especially in areas related to the Medicine - Public Health initiative. A motion was made to set 2001 dues at $50.00 for regular members and $25.00 for students and residents.  Alternatives were discussed, and the motion was amended to set dues of $60.00 for regular members and $30.00 for students.  This motion was passed by voice vote.  Next a motion was made for $30.00 dues for those with reduced income or fully retired.  That motion also carried.  It was determined that there would be no prepayment discount this year. 

   As President-Elect, Dr. Cundiff reported for the Nominating Committee.  For the 2000-2002 cycle, Mary Ellen Bradshaw was nominated for President Elect and Virginia Dato was nominated for Vice President. A nominee was not yet available for Vice President.  Liz Safran nominated Shri Deep.  This nomination was initially accepted.

   John Poundstone’s term as Treasurer runs from 1998 to 2001.  Dave Cundiff succeeds automatically to the office of President for 2000-2002, and Doug Mack will be the Immediate Past President for the same period.

   AAPHP Board of Trustees positions were considered.  Current Board members Erica Frank and Marcel Salive were eligible for renomination and were willing to serve.  Arvind Goyal was nominated to a vacant position.  Kim Buttery will serve ex officio on the Board as our Webmaster, and he resigned his formal seat as a trustee so that an additional member could become active on the Board.  Jackie Christman was nominated for that seat.  This election slate was accepted by majority vote of the members present.

   AAPHP’s Young Physicians caucused separately.  They selected Jackie Christman as our Young Physician delegate and Peter Rumm as the alternate delegate. 

   We turned next to general business.  We will pursue liaison status at the CDC’s Community Health Services Task Force.  Bill Keck will contact Stephanie Zaza to facilitate this.  We discussed our Web site’s structure.  We will develop a members-only section of the website.

   All bylaw changes proposed at the March meeting (and published in the February Bulletin and on the Web site) were approved. 

   President Mack gave a service award to C. M. G. (Kim) Buttery for outstanding service in the development and maintance of the AAPHP web site.  Virginia Dato surprised Doug Mack with a second service award, recognizing Doug’s outstanding service as AAPHP President from April 2, 1998 through March 23, 2000.

   After a brief break for lunch, Carl L. Brumback, MD, MPH was given AAPHP’s Lifetime Achievement Award in recognition of a lifelong career of remarkable leadership, dedication, and outstanding contributions to preserving and enhancing the health of the public. Dr. Brumback, Director of the Palm Beach County (Florida) Preventive Medicine Residency Program, gave a brief talk to all attendees by telephone.  He emphasized the importance of residency training in public health, and the benefits that Palm Beach County has received from its support for the residency program. 

   Joel Nitzkin discussed plans for the 

Job Market session at Prevention 2000, to be held between 10-10.45 a.m. on Saturday, March 25, 2000.  He also discussed a paper based upon our participant survey at the last Prevention meeting.  That paper is in process of external review at the American Journal of Preventive Medicine.  [Update:  This paper is scheduled for publication in AJPM’s January 2001 issue.]

   We also discussed residency program funding problems, as well as problems with residency reviews and board requirements.  It was believed that Jean Malecki, who could not attend because of the conflicting ACPM board meeting, was in the process of writing a white paper on the subject.  Some felt that it was now important to inform the public of the importance of funding public health residencies.  We hope to present resolutions in support of public health residencies in health departments to NACCHO and ASTHO.  This would be especially important for the Metro Forum of NACCHO.

   We discussed a possible resolution to the AMA related to the knowledge, skills, and abilities needed by health department directors.  This would focus on the importance of public health physician training in providing the ten essential services of public health.  Joel Nitzkin offered to write a job market white paper for state and local public health directorships.

   We discussed the possibility of affiliate memberships for state and local health departments, as well as state affiliates for AAPHP itself.  There is a need for this because of the number of physicians that are working in health departments where there are few other public health physicians.  Such a change would require a bylaws amendment.  A number of different models were discussed.

   Jonathan Weisbuch discussed bioterrorism.  Senators Frist and Kennedy are crafting legislation that will put money behind this issue.  With few exceptions, the public health system lacks adequate surveillance and response resources for biologic emergencies.  “Bioterrorism” resources can support public health infrastructure. The Department of Defense has most of the funding, but CDC also has some resources.  We need an excellent reporting and quarantine system, nationwide and in each local area.  Public Health departments are the first defense, and Public Health must provide leadership in this area.

   Joel Nitzkin discussed two tobacco issues.  First, tobacco control programs are, in many areas, being asked to spend money on ineffective “anti-tobacco” advertising – some of which actually makes tobacco appear more attractive to teens, and all of which makes it more difficult to direct funds into an effective campaign such as Florida’s.

   Second, the Supreme Court’s recent invalidation of FDA tobacco-control rules is telling.  The U.S. Supreme Court has made the point very clearly -- this is a congressional issue.  We will develop an AMA resolution that will intensify medical attention on tobacco in Congressional elections. 

   We reconsidered the vote for the position of secretary in light of new information.  In a new vote, Liz Safran was elected AAPHP Secretary for 2000-2002.  Tisha Dowe was elected to serve the remainder of Liz Safran’s unexpired term on the Board of Trustees.  Shri Deep will be appointed as acting executive manager, with review after 6 months.  Dr. Deep will be compensated for expenses including travel and lodging, supplies and a phone. 

   AAPHP resolutions to the AMA were discussed.  A motion was made to support a moratorium on the death penalty.  After discussion and an initial tie vote, Doug Mack cast a tie-breaking vote to approve the motion.

   Charlie Konigsberg expressed his concern that firearms policy is a more important Public Health concern than the death penalty.  He was requested to develop a position paper for consideration later this year.

   All business being completed, the AAPHP Spring 2000 General Meeting was adjourned at about 5:00 pm.  We will meet again in conjunction with the APHA Annual Meeting in the fall of 2000.

AMA House of Delegates Meeting - December 1999

Mary Ellen Bradshaw, M.D.

Alternate Delegate

   Jonathan B. Weisbuch, MD, MPH, Delegate, and Mary Ellen Bradshaw, MD, Alternate Delegate, represented AAPHP at the 1999 Interim Meeting (I-99) of the AMA House of Delegates (HOD) on December 4-8, 1999 in San Diego, California.

   Overall, the Interim HOD Meeting was relatively low-key -- highlighted by several significant reports, special sessions and speakers. Most heartening for those representing public health was the impressive and extremely well received presentation to the entire HOD by Surgeon General Satcher describing the goals of Healthy People 2010 and soliciting AMA members’ collaboration.  Dr. Satcher also participated and spoke as a delegate in the Reference Committee on Public Health.

   The long-awaited “Final Report of the Inter-Council Task Force on Privacy and Confidentiality,” which includes your AAPHP delegation’s testimony on behalf of public health reporting, was received at the 12/99 session.  We also reviewed the “Report of the Special Advisory Committee to the Speaker of the HOD,” clarifying the roles and responsibilities of AMA Delegates and Alternate Delegates.  

   Notable activities of this meeting included:

*  A spectacular joint Tobacco Caucus & Public Health Forum featuring Jeff Wigand, Ph.D., the tobacco industry whistler blower and subject of “The Insider;” Rob Reiner, actor/director and force behind California’s recent tobacco excise tax increase; and David Burns, MD editor of several of the Surgeon General’s reports on tobacco, who discussed his role as an expert witness against the tobacco industry. 

* A special educational session arranged by the Speaker, “Left, Right and Center: The Future of the American Health Care System” featuring three “think tank” researchers from the Harvard School of Public Health, Cato Institute, and the Progressive Policy Institute. Of particular interest and most impressive were the members of Congress invited to respond to the panel, i.e., James McDermott, MD (D-WA) who spoke eloquently of his vision of a universal coverage/single payer system.

*  Remarks to the HOD by Representative Tom Campbell (D-CA) on his sponsorship and continuing advocacy for H.R. 1304, collective bargaining for physicians. 

* The extremely well-done “Think It Through Revue”, a half-hour, large scale touring musical on preventing teen -pregnancy produced by Sue Sisley, MD, a member of the AMA’s Resident and Fellow Section Governing Council, and featuring a cast of 25 Arizona teenagers.

*  The Forum on Medical Affairs, focusing on “Medical Triumphs of the Twentieth Century - A Time for Boasting,” included a presentation on the accomplishments of public health.

*  Continuing discussion with key AMA and Department of Defense (DOD) participants planning a joint conference on bioterrorism, on April 3-6, 2000 in Crystal City, Virginia. 

* The semi-annual meeting of the AMA Women’s Caucus of physicians and medical students, convened by the Women Physicians’ Congress (WPC), to discuss HOD and WPC business including the upcoming elections to the WPC Governing Board. 

* Section Council on Preventive Medicine meetings, December 4-8, with review of resolutions, discussion and reworking of selected sections of the Section Council’s “Rules and Operating Procedures” in preparation for future HOD meetings.

* Your AAPHP Alternate Delegate’s participation as a member of HOD Reference Committee E, which considers resolutions on “Science and Technology” issues.

* Several issues of concern to public health including reports and resolutions.

REPORTS AND RESOLUTIONS

   AAPHP did not submit any resolutions at I-99, but testified on several relating to specific public health issues.

   Board Of Trustees (BOT) Report 16,” Final report of the Inter-Council Task Force on Privacy and Confidentiality,” addressed (among others) AAPHP Resolution #430 (I-98) which called for the AMA “to encourage the use of patient-specific clinical data for public health surveillance and prevention policies; support public health officials in their constant vigil to assure patient records remain private and confidential with policies that guard against the risk of intentional or unintentional release of patient-specific data in any form; and inform physicians of their legal and ethical duty to report to public health authorities those illnesses, injuries and other conditions of public health significance as required by law, and the reasons why such report is necessary.” 

   The BOT report noted the meeting with the AAPHP leaders to review existing AMA policy with regard to public health reporting and discuss the interface between (clinical) physicians and their public health colleagues. The BOT Task Force agreed that public health physicians need access to patient information for one of three broad purposes:

* Intervention in an identified or potential public health emergency;

* Conduct of public health surveillance; and

* Conduct of epidemiologic research.

   More detail was included regarding the interaction of practicing physicians with public health colleagues, as well as the long history of existing AMA policies supporting appropriate public health reporting by physicians in support of public health surveillance.

   There is some reservation with regard to “research conducted by public health physicians and departments.”  The BOT report proposed that such activities be held to the standards delineated in BOT 36 (A-99): “where possible, informed consent should be obtained before personally identifiable health information is used for any purpose. However, in those situations where specific informed consent is not practical or possible, either (a) the information should have identifying information stripped from it or (b) an objective, publicly accountable entity must determine that patient consent is not required after weighing the risks and benefits of the proposed use. Re-identification of personal health information should only occur with patient consent or with the approval of an objective, publicly accountable entity.” 

   Other HOD Actions relating to public health addressed by AAPHP delegates:

Resolutions

#420 – “Tobacco Control Summit Alliance,” asking the AMA to seek financial support to convene a Tobacco Control Summit Alliance of strategic partners in the year 2000 and report back, was adopted.

#421- “Allocation of Tobacco Settlement Funds,” called on the AMA to initiate a broad-based multi-state effort to direct tobacco settlement funding to activities consistent with existing AMA policy.  This was amended and adopted.

#416 – “Health Care Standards in U.S. Correctional Facilities,” requested the AMA to (1) research, evaluate and make recommendations for health care in correctional settings and detention facilities (including standards for the appropriate professionals to serve this population, as well as standards for screening, identification, and control of serious infectious disease); (2) consult for this purpose with appropriate medical specialty societies and with the National Commission on Correctional Health Care (NCCHC) and (3) state clearly that correctional and detention facilities should provide medical care that meets the prevailing community standards.  This resolution was also amended and adopted.

The following Council on Scientific Affairs (CSA) Reports were presented and discussed; several were amended.  Reports are available for review on the AMA web site:

CSA Report 1 - Screening Nonimmigrant Visitors to the United States for Tuberculosis (amended)

CSA Report 5 - Cardiovascular Preparticipation Screening of Student Athletes (amended)

CSA Report 7 - Sexuality Education, Abstinence, and Distribution of Condoms in Schools (amended)

CSA Report 8 - Establishing Disability in Various States of HIV Infection

CSA Report 11- School Violence (amended)
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American Association of Public Health Physicians 

Fall Conference Activities and Registration Form

Saturday November 11, 2000 4:30 to 8:30 PM General Membership Meeting
Maine Room, Marriott Copley Place, Boston, MA or via “call in” phone at (360) 923-2997

Includes Deli Buffet at 6PM for in-person attenders (with fee)
Executive Committee Reports, AMA Delegation Report, Medicine/Public Health Initiative, Young Physicians  Report, Preventive Medicine Residency and CCRC Update, Job Market Initiative Update, Tobacco Settlement Update.

Sunday,  November 12, 2000 1 to 3 PM Public Health Law and the Ten Essential Services
Jointly sponsored by the American College of Preventive Medicine (ACPM) and the American Association of Public Health Physicians (AAPHP)


Harvard Room, Marriott Copley Place, Boston, MA

This session will include a discussion of whether the Ten Essential Services of Public Health are consistent with the legal basis for state and local public health authority. Two public health law experts - Edward P. Richards JD MPH and Larry Gostin JD LLD - will discuss this issue with reactions and comments by experienced local and state public health physicians. 

Dr. Gostin is Co-Director of the Georgetown/Johns Hopkins Program on Law and author of the book, Public Health Law: Power, Duty, Restraint (http://www.ucpress.edu/books/pages/9186.html)

Professor Richards is Director of the Center for Public Health Law at the University of Missouri Kansas City School of Law (http://www.umkc.edu/cphl) and co-author of Medical Care Law (Aspen, 1999).

The ACPM is accredited by the ACCME to provide continuing medical education for physicians.

This activity has been planned and implemented in accordance with the Essential Areas and Policies of the Accreditation Council for Continuing Medical Education (ACCME) through the joint sponsorship of the American College of Preventive Medicine and the American Association of Public Health Physicians.  ACPM designates this continuing medical education activity for 2 Category 1 credits toward the Physicians Recognition Award of the American Medical Association.   Each physician should claim only those hours of credit that he/she actually spent in the educational activity.

Sunday,  November 12, 2000 3 to 5 PM Future Action Planning Session
Harvard Room, Marriott Copley Place, Boston, MA
AMA Resolutions, Legislative Initiatives/Activities, Other Follow-Up Items and Action Plans

 

Registration Form  

Check to make sure that your name and address on the reverse of this form are correct.  Then mail this form with your check made out to AAPHP to AAPHP c/o Virginia Dato MD MPH, 5836 Ferree Street, Pittsburgh, PA 15217.  This form may also be used for those who still owe year 2000 dues.   Some members prefer to write only one check, so feel free to prepay your 2001 dues at this time.  You may also register and pay on the Internet at http://www.aaphp.org, under the “Meetings” option.

Registration Category
Attending?
Fee

Entire Conference (Saturday 4:30 to 8:30 PM and Sunday 1 to 5 PM)
___ Yes    ___ No
$40.00 (includes all events, with

deli buffet and 2 CME)

Saturday Membership Meeting 4:30-8:30 PM   only

In Person
___ Yes    ___ No


In Person $30.00 (includes deli buffet )



Saturday Membership Meeting 4:30-8:30 PM   only

By Telephone  (360) 923-2997
___ Yes    ___ No
By Telephone - NO FEE

(Long Distance Call to Olympia WA)

Sunday Educational Session 1 to 3PM only

In Person
___ Yes    ___ No
$20.00 (includes 2 CME credits)



Sunday Planning Session  3PM to 5PM only
___ Yes    ___ No
NO FEE

2000 or 2001 Dues if applicable (see Bulletin, Page 2)
___ Yes    ___ No
Amount for 2000 $_____,   for 2001 $_____

American Association of Public Health Physicians

The Voice of Public Health Physicians, Guardians of the Public's Health

Join for 2001 and start receiving benefits now 

Please Print

Name:______________________________________________________________    Title:_______________________________________

                (first)           (middle)               (last)                (degrees)

Address:_________________________________________________________________________________________________________

Telephone:_____________________________  Fax: ___________________________E-Mail:_____________________________________

I am a graduate of _______________________________________________ _________

                                                       (School of Medicine or Osteopathy)  (date)

I am currently: (circle all that apply) 1. a student   2. a resident   3. in active practice

(3a. academic   3b.administrative   3c.consultative)   4. retired   5.other

Current Member of AMA  (check one)   ____Yes     ____No 

 Membership Category for 2001
 Dues

Residents/students/retired/reduced income 
$30.00

Active Physicians
$60.00

For additional information check out our web site http://www.aaphp.org or contact AAPHP by email: aaphp@iname.com:  Phone and voice mail (678) 458-1795, Fax (630) 604-3256 

Join via the internet http://www.aaphp.org or Send this form with a check made out to AAPHP to:

 AAPHP - PMB#1720 

PO Box 2430, 

Pensacola, Fl 32513-2430    
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